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Date: March 26, 2015 

Time: 8:30 am – 12:00 pm 

Location: Lake Estes Conference Room 

Contact: Eric Tracy, Larimer County Engineering Department 

 
Staff Present: 
 
Eric Tracy 
Crystal Lesmeister 
Mark Peterson (joined after the two variance requests) 
 
Board Present: 
Greg Koch 
Chris Carlson 
Elisabeth Blankenheim 
 
Public Present: 
 
Cody Geisendorfer 
Deyne Johnson 
Mark Morrison 
Kay Collins 
 
 
 
Mr. Koch brought the meeting to order at 8:33 AM 
 
 
Whispering Pines Cottages 
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Mr. Tracy introduced the project and described the elevation information provided to the board 
previously regarding the ground elevation compared to the regulatory FIS (pre-flood) BFE elevations. 
Depths ranged between 4.2-6 feet with velocity of 10.6 feet per second at the bridge from the LOMR 
study for the CDOT bridge. 
 
Ms. Johnson reviewed her project description. 
 
Mr. Koch 
 
Mr. Tracy described the staff recommendation of denial of the variance request because of the depths 
and velocities at the property taken from the FIS study. The depths and velocity is a concern. RV's may 
be moved downstream and if that were to happen, they could potentially become debris and block the 
state highway bridge downstream, thus potentially causing damage to public infrastructure. 
 
Mr. Koch described previous decisions by the board regarding campground uses in the Floodway. There 
is an increased danger to peoples lives in the floodway.  
 
Mr. Koch stated it's a dangerous situation from a camping standpoint. Having said that, if a study was 
done to show current conditions and were to show the campsites out of the regulatory floodplain, the 
regulations wouldn't apply. 
 
Ms. Blankenheim asked if there was a way to relocate the proposed RV sites outside of the Floodway. 
Ms. Johnson said it wasn't possible since the area outside of the flooway is their leachfield or already 
has structures on it. 
 
The board discussed the flood map and considered how existing conditions may show a different 
floodway limit.  
 
Mr. Tracy explained that CDOT will be restudying the area through here when the permanent highway 
repairs are made. Mr. Carlson said it may take 3-4 years for regulatory mapping to be adopted. Mr. 
Koch suggested that if we had an updated model, even if it wasn't officially adopted, would be fairly 
simple for an engineer to make it official and could be considered by the board. 
 
Mr. Carlson stated his concerns and said he would suggest either paying for an updated study or 
waiting for CDOT to do their modeling. 
 
Mr. Carlson asked if the applicant came in again with another variance request that had more 
information if that could be processed. Mr. Tracy said if a new variance application was submitted with 
information that showed a different situation, it could be considered as a new application. 
 
Ms. Blankenheim asked if the historic nature of this site could be considered. Mr. Tracy and Mr. Carlson 
asked if the cabins were on the historic registry. Ms. Johnson said no. Mr. Tracy said that the historic 
nature could not be a consideration with regards to current floodplain regulations. 
 
Mr. Tracy read the historic definitions in the land use code. 
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Ms. Blanenheim moved to deny the variance request. Mr. Carlson seconded the motion. The motion 
was denied 3-0. 
 
Miramont Variance Request 
 
Mr. Tracy gave an introduction to the project. 
 
Mr. Geisendorfer described the proposed project.  
 
Mr. Tracy stated that the additions themselves are not regulated by floodplain regulations, it's only the 
use that is being looked at. 
 
Mr. Geisendorfer described the difference between flowrates from the 500-yr to the 100-yr the 
flowrate is less than the regulatory 100-yr. If you were to consider the prior flood mapping (pre-levee), 
the building elevation would be about 26 inches higher than the old 100-yr floodplain.  
 
The board discussed the elevation information and the levees.  
 
Mr. Carlson said given the uncertainty on what the 500-yr acutally does, he would have a hard time 
saying the use is a bad use. The question is are we putting people at risk unnecessarily or is the risk 
minimal. It appears to be minimal, but we don't know. It seems like there could be potential evacuation 
routes out during a flood. 
 
Mr. Koch looked at the road elevations. It appears that the depth of water on the road could be 
minimal. Given the informatio provided, one could assume that if the buildings were built to the 
proposed elevations, they may not actually be in the 500-yr floodplain.  
 
With the understanding that the proposed addition appears to be located above the 500-yr flood level 
Mr. Koch moved to approve the variance request with the following conditions 
 
1) The proposed addition would be built no lower than the existing building finished floor elevation of 
4931.5 (NAVD 88).  
2) Potential evacuation routes be identified and evaluated and communicated to Miramont staff. 
 
Ms. Blankenheim seconded the motion. The motion was approved 3-0. 
 
Front Range Reddi Mix - Request to extend the table date 
 
Mr. Geisendorfer described the request. The motion at the last meeting tabled the meeting for up to 
90 days. The applicant is requesting to extend the table date to be able to make it to the May meeting.  
 
Mr. Carlson moved to extend the table date to the May meeting date. Ms. Blankenheim seconded the 
motion. The motion passed 3-0. 
 
Discussion regarding high risk floodway with Mark Peterson 
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Mr. Peterson briefed the board on discussions that have occurred to date regarding the proposed 
floodplain regulation changes, Option 5 which is looking at identifying an high-risk area in the 
floodways. A pilot study has been identified for this and staff will be asking the board next month for 
input and a recommendation on criteria to be used for this new modeling. Ultimately, this criteria will 
be approved by the Board of County Commissioners.  
 
Discussion regarding a condition of approval of the Boxelder project with Mark Peterson 
 
Mr. Peterson said that the Boxelder Board received cost estimates for a flashing warning system 
required by a condition of approval. The estimated cost of implementing the flashing warning system 
has come in at around $30-$50K for the full system.  
 
Discussion on submittal requirements with Eric Tracy 
 
The meeting adjourned at 11:15. 
 
 
 


